
Faculty Senate

Friday, May 12, 2006
Health Science Building, Room 108

 Members Present: Anderson, Pat;  Baker, Stephen; Bentley, Susanne; Bolinder, Dale;  Borino, Dick;  Crum, Tawny;  Cox, Jeff;  Daniels, Frank; Dannehl, Karen; DeLong, Trent; Du, Xunming;  Elithorp, James;  Ellefsen, David; Elmore, Diane; Emerson, Judy;  Ford, Carol;  Friez, Dorinda;  Goicoechea, Genie;  Heberer, Garry; Hiles, Dwaine; Hofland Bonnie; Howell, Teresa; Hyslop, Cindy;  Jones, Dan; Kincaid, Anna;  King, Janice;  Klem, Peter;  Larson, Jay; Laxalt, Kevin;  Licht, Jon; Macfarlan, Lynette; McCarty, Lora; Miller, Kara; Moore, Dorothy; Moore, Janie;  Mowrey, Karen;  Murphy, Bret; Negrete, Sarah;  Nickel, Ed;  Nielsen, Scott; Ports, Mark;  Pyatt, Cheryl;  Sanders, Susie; Schwandt, Kathy; Siler, Ralph; Skivington, Gretchen; Smith, Phil;  Sweetwater, Sarah ; Tenney, Glen;   Uhlenkott, Linda;  Wallace, Bea; Wallace, Squy; Lijuan Zhai.
Guest:  Carrie Rowley, SGA President 2006-2007
Carrie Rowley introduced herself as the President-Elect for the Student Government Association and gave a brief overview of her plans at Great Basin College as a nursing student and former president of PTK and outlined her project for this summer.   She is looking forward to the 2006-2007 school year and support from the faculty for SGA.
I. Call to Order:  Action 

The meeting was called to order at 1:20 p.m. Chair Uhlenkott declared a quorum. Four written proxies were recorded.
II. Approval of the Minutes: Action

  The April 14, 2006 minutes were approved unanimously as submitted.
III. Senate Chair Report: Information/Action
1) The President’s Council approved the guidelines for determining plus days on faculty contracts. The council is finalizing the master calendar and is reviewing all policies and procedures that will be posted on the President’s page after approval by the council.  Other pieces of policy may have changed and need to be updated before they are placed on the web.
2) Several faculty and staff visited the Pahrump Valley Campus.

3) The tape of the Chancellor’s visit is available to anyone who wishes to view it.

4) Confirmation of Pat Anderson as Vice-chair for 2006-2007 was approved unanimously. 

5) Annie Ulrich was acknowledged for the preparations for Chancellor Rogers’ visit.

IV. Committee Reports

Academic Standards – Information/Action



The committee reviewed four requests for non-traditional credit.  One student was 
approved by the committee to receive 15 non-traditional credits.  Motion to approve the 
committee’s recommendation was approved by the senate unanimously.

Adjunct Faculty—Information only


1) Susie Sanders and Cheryl Pyatt wanted to thank the faculty senate for supporting the 

change from an “ad hoc” to a standing committee this year for adjunct faculty.


2) The committee has revamped their Web site which will be helpful for the adjunct 

faculty in Pahrump.



3)  A thank you was extended to all who worked on the Adjunct Faculty Evaluation form 
this year.


Assessment – Information Only


1)  The committee met and will prepare a report similar to the one they will give to the 
accreditation committee for senate review.  



2)  There will be two in-service sessions offered this fall to explain the next step of the 
assessment process.



3) The committee requests that outcomes and measurements be included in all syllabi this 
fall.  Only 55% of the syllabi are in compliance currently.

Budget and Facilities – Information Only



 An informal announcement of room changes was given.  Official notification will be 
forthcoming.

Bylaws – Information Only



Due to the Community College Conference, the Shared Governance Committee did not 
meet .

Compensation and Benefits – No report

Curriculum and Articulation – Action/Information

1. The following courses were reviewed by the committee on April 10, 2006

	Course #
	Course Name
	Credits
	Action

	CIT 454
	e-Commerce
	3
	Approved

	RAD 112B
	Patient Care and Medical Terminology
	2
	Approved

	RAD 115B
	Medical Ethics
	1
	Approved

	RAD 118B
	Electrical and Radiation Physics
	3
	Approved

	AUTO 220B
	Engine Performance
	1-4
	CCN Change Approved

	AUTO 155B
	Steering & Suspension
	1-4
	CCN Change Approved

	DT 215B
	Electronic Diesel Engines
	1-6
	Tabled for More Info

	DT 202B
	Diesel Fuel Systems & Trouble Shooting
	1-6
	Tabled for More Info

	DT 105B
	Mobile Air Conditioning
	1-5
	Tabled for More Info

	DT 102B
	Basic Vehicle Electronics
	1-7
	Tabled for More Info



New Emphases in Education Department (All approved, minor revisions)
· Post Baccalaureate Teacher Licensure – Elementary Education

· Post Baccalaureate Teacher Licensure – Secondary Education

· Secondary Education – English

· Secondary Education – Business


2. The following courses were reviewed by the committee on May 8, 2006
	Course #
	Course Name
	Credits
	Action

	AGR 490
	Education Capstone
	3
	Approved

	ANTH 400B
	Indians of the Great Basin
	3
	Approved

	ART 142
	Introduction to Digital Photography II
	3
	Approved

	CRJ 112
	Criminal Justice Organization and Administration
	3
	Approved

	CRJ 140
	Elements of Supervision
	3
	Approved

	CRJ 180
	Introduction to Security
	3
	Approved

	CRJ 201
	Women in the Criminal Justice System
	3
	Approved

	CRJ 232
	Principles of Correctional Administration
	3
	Approved

	CTL 355
	Career and Technical Education Program Management
	3
	Approved

	DT 215B
	Electronic Diesel Engines
	1-6
	Approved

	DT 202B
	Diesel Fuel Systems & Trouble Shooting
	1-6
	Approved

	DT 105B
	Mobile Air Conditioning
	1-5
	Approved

	DT 102B
	Basic Vehicle Electronics
	1-7
	Approved

	ECE 130
	Infancy
	3
	Approved

	EDU 468
	Methods of Teaching English
	4
	Approved

	ENG 426B
	Mythology
	3
	Approved

	HDFS 202
	Introduction to Families
	3
	Approved

	NRES 330
	Rangeland Plant ID
	1-6
	Approved

	NRES 375
	Rangeland Watershed Management
	3
	Approved

	RAD 116B
	Radiography I
	3
	Approved

	THTR 306
	Advanced Acting
	3
	Approved




A motion was made to accept the committee recommendations made on April 10th and 
the 8th of May .The motion was approved unanimously by the senate.

Department Chairs – Information/Action


1) The committee reviewed the Adjunct Faculty Evaluation process at the last meeting 
and requested changes to the frequency of evaluations.


2)  Garry Heberer spoke to the chairs about interactive video guidelines and the 
recognition of Certificate of Achievement.



3)  VPAA McFarlane addressed the chairs regarding the dual credit courses for high 
school students.


4)  There was a discussion regarding the reorganization of the Social Sciences and Fine 
Arts departments.



5)  The “Guidelines for Departments Interactions with Campus Directors” was presented 
to the senate.  Curriculum, instruction, and course scheduling procedures, and the hiring of adjunct 
faculty policies was explained.  A motion to accept the guidelines was passed unanimously.

Distance Education – Information/Action


A motion was made to accept the following mission statement for the Distance Education 
Committee:


“The mission of the Great Basin College Distance Education program is to provide the highest 
quality education and service to our students without regard to place, time or method of delivery.” 
The motion was passed unanimously by the senate.

Faculty and Administrative Evaluations – Information/Action


1) There was a motion to approve the Adjunct Faculty Evaluation Form.  The motion was 
amended after discussion to accept the form with a change in part one of the coversheet to read 


“For new instructors, evaluations are required the 1st semester of instruction. All adjunct 
faculty will be evaluated every 3rd year thereafter or as deemed necessary.”   



There was discussion regarding designees doing adjunct evaluations to assist department 
chairs in the observation process.  Some adjuncts have never been evaluated, and they have been 
hired for several years.   There was discussion of re-evaluating the adjunct instructor every 5th 
years, but some faculty felt uncomfortable with waiting so long between evaluations.


An amendment to the original motion to reflect the change in the wording passed 
with one abstaining.  The motion to accept the amended motion passed with one opposed and one 
abstaining vote. The Observation and Appraisal form will be revised in the fall.


2) The Student Evaluation Form was tabled after much discussion regarding the indicator 
headings on the faculty and course performance levels.  Question 2 regarding course fulfillments 
was questioned. The committee will re-evaluate the verbiage and incorporate the 
recommendations of the senators and present it to the VPAA before bringing it to the senate 
for passage. The 
technology section will be separate.  The committee requested 
comments to be 
e-mailed to the committee as there were no responses when it was circulated for review before.

I.C.E. – Written report


The ICE Calendar of Accomplishments was attached to the meeting packet.

Library—No report

Personnel – Information Only



 1)  The committee was informed that the first round of Pahrump permanent hires would 
be for English and science positions, and the rest of the budget will be for adjuncts. Hiring 
committees are being formed immediately. Pete Bagley will head up the search committee for the 
biology position in Pahrump and Linda Uhlenkott is responsible for the English position.


 2) Garry Heberer will chair a hiring committee for the IAV Coordinator position.  A new 
program will be introduced shortly for a certificate and maybe an associate degree in Human 
Services.  Margaret Puccinelli and Wendy Charlebois will co-chair this search committee.  



3) Danny Gonzales is leaving his position as Deputy to the President and filling the 
vacant position left by Dr. Jack Smith, as he is retiring.  This position change was approved by 
VPAA McFarlane.  


4) VPAA McFarlane requested that the committee announce that the Dean of Distance 
Education is not a new position, but part of a re-organization and therefore did not go through 
Personnel. 



5) The Dean of Distance Education announced that Craig Rademacher has indicated that 
he will not be renewing his contract and so a search committee will be formed to locate an 
instructional designer before the next semester.


6) Some faculty wanted to know why the two full -time positions in Pahrump were being 
filled before a semester of instruction was completed.  Funding for these positions was also 
questioned.  Chair Uhlenkott explained that it was felt that the presence of full time faculty would 
be better than having all adjunct faculty representing Great Basin College.  Funding is provided by 
CCSN. There was a comment reflecting dissatisfaction with having summer hiring committees.


7) Sarah Sweetwater requested the following be put on the record; she is disappointed 
that the half-time position held by Dr. Smith has been filled with a full-time instructor, and her 
full-time position is being filled with a half-time instructor.


8) As per the request of faculty, information pertaining to the hiring of full-time faculty 
for the Pahrump Valley Center was revisited.  Did the English and biology positions go through 
committee as it was traditionally the role of the committee to have the authority to determine 
which position, and in what order, positions filled?  The chair advised that these positions did not 
originate in committee, but the committee was notified that Human Resources was sending out 
position announcements and presented them to the department chairs for review.  This issue will 
be revisited in the fall according to Chair Uhlenkott as many of the faculty expressed that 
prioritizing faculty positions is a senate function.



9) It was recommended that exit interviews be conducted by Human Resources.


10) The interactive video coordinator position will be revisited this summer as it has been 
vacant since October 2005.



11)  It was also requested that the policy to hire faculty, the review of the policy, and the 
responsibility associated with hiring of teaching and non-teaching faculty be clarified as there 
seems to be confusion as to where the personnel committee’s influence is necessary.


12) The faculty was advised that the instructional designer position announcement was 
created by Cindy Hyslop, Garry Heberer, John Rice, Margaret Puccinelli and Linda Uhlenkott to 
assist faculty with internet and WebCT training to get the maximum benefit from the program.


13) Faculty requested that Chair Uhlenkott speak to VPAA McFarlane about the concerns 
of the faculty in relation to the hiring practices of the institution this year.


14) It was recommended by Chair Uhlenkott that a good, solid shared governance model 
be established next year.

Student Relations – No report
V. Four-Year Committee Reports:


Bachelor of Applied Science – Report


There will be nineteen BAS graduates from the program this year.

Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies – Report


The BAIPS program has eight graduates this year and has accepted three more students to 
the program. There was a very good response to the program assessments and many of the 
suggestions from the students will be implemented next year.  

Bachelor of Science in Nursing - Report


1) The 2006 pinning ceremony will be conducted at 10 a.m. on May 19th in the GBC 
Theater.


2) The department will be interviewing a candidate to temporarily fill the full-time 
nursing 
faculty position on June 5th.  The results of the interview will determine if the program 
can accept the maximum student enrollment.



3)  Fifty-two students applied to the ADN program.  So far, fifty-one have taken the test. 
Sixteen students have been accepted, an additional eight will be accepted if the nursing faculty 
position is filled.  The teacher/student ratio was explained as one instructor for every eight 
students.



4) Eight BSN applicants have been accepted at this time which brings enrollment up to 
twenty students.

Bachelor of Social Work – No report

Elementary and Secondary Education – Report


The secondary English and secondary business education emphasis has not been 
approved by the Department of Education at this time as program standards need to be realigned.  
The programs will be resubmitted this summer and should receive administrative approval for 
introduction fall 2006.  A site visit has been scheduled this fall for all the secondary education 
programs as the program was approved for one year.  It will not involve an entire team this time.  
There will be one individual to see that GBC is following all the rules and regulations.  The next 
review will not be for six years if everything is found to be in compliance.
VI. Career & Technical Education


1) Michael Lundberg, the fourth diesel instructor resigned last week.  He was funded on 
Perkins money, but those funds were cut as CTE enrollments were down last year.


2) Contract training is still going well. Two more classes were added to the schedule 
yesterday in diesel training and they are already full.



3) Fifty-one MTC scholarship appointments were conducted to date.  Newmont Mining 
has increased the scholarship to $5,000. Barrick will probably follow suite.  The students will be 
fully funded.


4) The Stan Popeck Memorial Bar-B-Que was very successful.  Those that purchased 
items from the auction were thanked.



5) The CTE program reviews will be conducted on May 25th.



6) The mining schedule is available and will be emailed with an explanation to see if the 
schedule could work for other disciplines besides CTE.

VII. Unfinished Business:  None
VIII. New Business: Information Only


1) The social science department will travel to the Pahrump Valley Center on May 23rd, 
returning on May 25th.


2) Lijuan Zhai was introduced as the new Director of Institutional Effectiveness.

IX. Informational Items:  Information Only


1) The CTE Department was the host of today’s meeting


2) A retirement party for Gary Avent, Jack Smith and Sarah Sweetwater will commence 
at 3:00 p.m. in the Library.



3) The Board of Regents will have their meeting on the GBC campus on Thursday and 
Friday, August 17th and 18th.
X. Adjournment: Action


The meeting was adjourned at 2:43 p.m.
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